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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 10th September 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

171/18 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mrs S Wood (Clerk). Cllr Pickering (ward member) and the Community Warden attended. 15 members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Mitchell (prior commitment) and the PCSO.
172/18 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
173/18 Minutes of the meeting of 13th August 2018

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 13th August 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

174/18 Matters Arising
174/18-1  Hatchentan:  The High Court sat on 7th September but part of the hearing was postponed.  The date for the next hearing is not yet known.  (156/18-1)
174/18-2 Woodchurch Road: The report from Highways has been delayed due to personnel changes in KCC.  The Clerk will follow-up, with a reminder of the water leak and the resulting possible ice hazard during the winter, and delays in installing the warning sign.  (156/18-2)  
174/18-3  Solar lighting of bus shelters:  Three quotes have been received and will be discussed at the next meeting.  (156/18-3)
174/18-4  Ransley Farm:  The planning application was approved at the ABC Planning Committee meeting on 15th August.  The Chairman attended and spoke in support, but proposing conditions for the pedestrian crossing, which should take account of neighbours’ concerns.  A number of residents discussed their concerns re the proposed location of the crossing at an unofficial meeting on 5th September with Cllr Pickering (borough councillor), Cllr Hill (county councillor), the Chairman and Cllr Mrs Baldock.  PC support was sought for the residents’ proposed alternative.   (156/18-6)
174/18-5  Letter to the ABC CEO:   The CEO’s response to the PC’s letter was thought to be unsatisfactory, not answering the questions raised.  The Chairman had replied to the letter, but the CEO’s response was brief and felt to be inadequate.  Cllr Dr Taylor suggested that a formal complaint be made; the Vice-chairman proposed that a letter be sent to the Leader, noting that an approach to the Ombudsman could not yet be made because not all avenues had yet been exhausted.  Cllr Pickering recommended that the letter be sent to the Planning Portfolio holder [Cllr Clokie], copy to the Leader, expressing the PC’s extreme dissatisfaction and asking that its queries be answered.  This was agreed.   (156/18-7)
174/18-6  Spraying of the football fields:   Failure to display COSHH signs had been raised with Aspire, who responded by stating that these should have been displayed and giving assurances that they would be on future occasions.   (157/18)
174/18-7  Pillreed Wood:  Raised with Planning by Cllr Pickering. (160/18-3)
174/18-8  N2O misuse:  Noted in the PCSO’s report.  The Clerk to contact the Family Liaison Officer.  (160/18-4)

174/18-9  Painting of the car park barrier:   In hand with the pavilion caretaker.  (164/18)
174/18-10  Football field footpath:  The PROW office has agreed to monitor the condition of the footpath and accepted responsibility if the problems recur.  (165/18)
175/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Letter to the CEO:  The PC’s concerns were shared but it was thought that little would be gained by writing to the Portfolio holder and that the Ombudsman should be contacted without further delay.  The Chairman stated that this would be the next step if no satisfactory reply is received from the Leader.

Ransley Farm pedestrian crossing:  Thanks were expressed for the meeting on 5th September, at which Cllr Hill advised that there is no regulatory requirement for the crossing.  This was thought to be encouraging and indicated that the crossing can be moved to any location, this has also been put in writing by the developer.  The PC’s support for a move was sought.  The Chairman stated that the PC has no objection to the crossing, which should be at a location acceptable to all.  He clarified comments made at the meeting re non-attendance at PC meetings, these referred to residents other than the respondent.  It was suggested that the crossing be moved closer to Robyn Cottages, to link the development, Greenside and Robyn Cottages; this location benefits from a traffic island and lighting.  The ‘hole in the hedge’ which faces this point is also used by children going to school.  
It was stated that if the crossing has been approved, the necessary assessments will have been carried out by KCC, but a crossing is needed on safety grounds.  
It was noted that the location of the crossing has been decided by KCC, but the zigzag lines will cause difficulty to visitors and deliveries and give rise to a loss of privacy in the nearby cottages.  It was proposed that it be moved further away from these properties; it was noted that the developer has confirmed in writing that this is acceptable.

Church Hill application:  The lack of PC comments on the parking proposal was queried.  The Chairman replied that the PC had objected to the application.

S106 agreement, proposal to purchase 1.8 acres of land for £16,000:  The PC was asked to which piece of land this referred.  The Chairman replied that this is the area called ‘Community Land’ in the Church Hill planning application.
The meeting was reconvened.
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Planning Portfolio holder.

176/18 Planning applications
18/00774/AS  Agricultural Buildings at, Egerden Farm, Martens Lane, High Halden 
Prior approval for the change of use of 2 agricultural buildings and any land within their curtilage to 2 dwelling units and associated operational development
It was noted that a similar application had been turned down on the grounds of access, size, appearance and the loss of an agricultural building.  Cllr Dr Taylor noted that the application had been refused by ABC because the structure was unsound, this does not appear to have been addressed.  Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that the plans are dated 2017, the perception is that the original application has been resubmitted.  It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application for the reasons Minuted.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application by reason of access, size, appearance and loss of an agricultural building.
18/01182/AS  Poppet Wood Farm, Thurstons Lane, High Halden
Erection of barns for storage of feed and machinery and to house cattle livestock to support the expansion of the farm into rearing cattle
The unlawful development on the site was noted; a previous application was withdrawn.   Cllr Mrs Baldock is in receipt of comments from nearby residents, highlighting errors in the application; these have also been submitted to ABC and will be uploaded to the website.  Cllr Mrs Baldock noted the lack of a Business Plan, and the ongoing enforcement in place on the site.  The Chairman reported the unsightly appearance of the site, and that concerns had been raised with ABC by the PC in August 2017.  Cllr Mrs Morgan raised concerns for the standard of care of the livestock inferred by the application.  The Chairman queried the proposed location of the barn and agreed with the need for a Business Plan.  The Vice-chairman advised that the applicant had not complied with the requirements re clearance of the site.  It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application, for the reason that the building is unnecessary without a Business Plan.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application, for the reason that the building is not needed in the absence of a Business Plan.
18/01208/AS  Annexe at, Church Farm, Church Hill, High Halden, Kent 
Modify S106 agreement on planning permission 93/01273/AS to allow the annexe to be an independent dwelling
The previous application had been supported by the PC.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.
18/01270/AS  The Cricket Barn, Ashford Road, High Halden
Proposed construction of two brick piers at the existing entrance gateway
There are no comments on the website.  It was proposed that no objection be made to the application.

Resolved:

That no objection be made to the application.
18/01263/AS  Old House Farm, High Halden
Erection of an agricultural building with associated hardstanding
The Chairman commented on the lack of agricultural activity on the site, the application referring to activity in East Malling and Staplehurst.  Cllr Dr Taylor asked for a financial justification of the application; the Chairman felt that the site is too remote and therefore impractical.  Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that further information is required to better understand the need for the building on this site.  It was proposed that the PC comments on the application,  that further information is needed to justify the need for the development.
A vote was taken:  there were 3 votes in favour and 2 abstentions.
Resolved:

That the PC comments on the application, that further information is needed to justify the need for the development.

18/00759/AS  Land to the South of Sicklefield House, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Outline planning permission with all matters reserved except for access for 30 residential properties, open space and associated access into the site
Additional information has been uploaded to the website, but does not materially change the application.  The PC will not therefore be commenting further.
Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
No applications have been received.
Approvals:
18/00706/AS  Oak Tree Farm, Woodchurch Road, High Halden 
Part retrospective application for the re- use of 2no. redundant agricultural building's into two dwellings together with ecological and landscape enhancements
17/01657  Halden Field, Pope House Lane, Tenterden 
Replacement of existing dwelling, garage and buildings, with 2No. new dwellings, garaging, parking and amenity gardens
18/00553/AS  Cow Byre, Brickhouse Farm, High Halden
Conversion of existing redundant farm building to holiday let; the addition of roof extensions (Retrospective)
Refusals: 
None.
Withdrawals:  
None.

Other planning matters:
Hatchentan:  Cllr Mrs Baldock read out correspondence to ABC, copy to the PC, from residents in Redbrook Street citing their concerns re reinstatement of the site.   Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that it is hoped that the site will be cleared at the conclusion of the High Court case, but there are concerns that the land will be sold on.  There is confusion re current ownership of the site.  Cllr Mrs Baldock asked what can be done to safeguard the land?  The Chairman replied that the PC could offer ABC its strong support.  Cllr Mrs Baldock proposed that the PC writes to ABC supporting the letter from the residents and asking that safeguarding measures be put in place to prevent a recurrence.
Willow Paddock:  The site should have been cleared by 29th June 2018.  It is unknown why the deadline has been put back.
Planesfield:  In hand with Planning Enforcement and assigned as Priority 3.  An update should be given within 25 days.

Oak Tree field:  An update on the PC’s queries is awaited.

Fox Hill site:  A number of planning breaches have been reported and are in hand with Enforcement:  breaches of conditions 6 & 7; working hours; site levels; unauthorised works to trees.  Inadequate provision for parking on site has been noted and should be monitored by ABC.  

Precinct 13:  There have been delays in negotiating the S106 agreement on the part of the developer’s agent.

Cllr Mrs Baldock urged residents to write to ABC with their concerns.  The Chairman noted ongoing issues at Herwish and Poppet Wood.

Ransley Farm crossing:  Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that the PC had supported the application and the need on safety grounds for a crossing.  The objections from residents are acknowledged, however the PC cannot comment on the safest place for a crossing, this lies with Highways.  The Chairman noted that the PC is not being asked where the crossing should be located, but to request that the proposed location be reviewed by ABC and the developer; the Vice-chairman agreed.  Cllr Mrs Morgan stated that she supported a crossing and expressed concerns that it would be lost.  Cllr Mrs Baldock proposed that the PC asks ABC and the developer to revisit the location of the crossing.  The Clerk to draft a letter to be ABC, to be agreed with councillors by email.  It was agreed that the letter be sent before the next PC meeting, and that the letter to be ratified at the next PC meeting.
Ransley Farm application:   At the Planning Committee meeting it was proposed to upgrade the footpath between the site boundary and churchyard with compacted stone; the PC was asked for its views.  It was agreed that the PC is content with the proposal.
Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.

177/18 Financial report

177/18-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001380
	J Noakes Building Services (footbridge and playground repairs)
	890.00

	001381
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001382
	S Wood (expenses)
	123.12

	001383
	PKF Littlejohn LLP (audit fee)
	240.00

	001384
	M Mitchell (expenses – Village Confines public consultation)
	54.00

	001385
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	47.10


Balance as at  10th September  2018

£  54019.73  (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£       503.00 (HHVEC cheque account)  

The Clerk reported that the external auditor has approved the Parish Council’s accounts for the year 2017-18, and no matters have been raised in its report.
178/18  Reports

178/18-1  Community Warden  The Warden advised that a number of sensitive incidents were reported over the summer and passed to the PCSO.  Such incidents can also be reported anonymously through Crimestoppers.  This will be posted on the website.
178/18-2  PCSO   The PCSO’s report is attached to the Minutes.  Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that young people should be educated on the risks of nitrous oxide misuse.
178/18-3  Ward member Cllr Pickering reported that an officer has been appointed to deal solely with phone calls re planning; this builds up knowledge of ongoing issues and frees up planning officers.  Additional planning officers are being recruited but there is a nationwide shortage.  Other departments are working well.  The Ashford Snowdogs are being rolled-out:  35 dogs and 19 puppies, sponsored by local businesses and painted by local artists.  They will be auctioned in aid of Pilgrims Hospice.  There is no update on the ongoing technical problems for HS1, but there are similar problems in Amsterdam.
178/18-4  Environmental  Cllr Mrs Morgan reported further incidents of vandalism to the children’s play area fence palings, these have been passed to the Police and a crime number obtained.  Repairs were effected on the same day.   A fire was started close to hay bales, this was reported to the farmer; the Chairman and Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that this is antisocial behaviour and should be reported to the Police.  Aspire has flayed the hedge around the sports field but the prunings were left in the ditch, this has been taken up with Aspire.
178/18-5  Safety and security   No report in Cllr Mrs Mitchell’s absence.
178/18-6  Highways    Nothing to report on Highways’ matters.  The Vice-chairman thanked David Twycross for his help in putting up the new PC noticeboard outside The Chequers.
178/18-7  Marketing/Projects  Nothing to report.
178/18-8 Finance Committee  The Committee will meet on 25th September, at which planning will start for the handover to the next PC.
178/18-9 KALC  The Area Committee meets on 12th September, the Ashford Police Station Commander will attend.
179/18 Information item:  HHVEC update
The next meeting will be held during the week beginning 17th September.
180/18  Update on the village confines exercise 
Cllr Mrs Mitchell’s report is attached to the Minutes.
181/18  New model Standing Orders
The Clerk advised that updated Orders have been issued by NALC in light of the exemption given to PCs for the requirement to appoint a Data Protection Officer.  It was proposed that the updated Standing Orders be adopted.
Resolved:

That the updated Standing Orders be adopted.

182/18  Appointment of a part-time groundsman/park-keeper
The Vice-chairman reported that this will link with the work to improve the football field using the S106 monies; Cllr Dr Taylor noted that the S106 payments are a ‘one-off’ and not annual.  The Vice-chairman and Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that the sum has not yet been quantified but would be small, perhaps 2 hrs/week, the work to entail, eg replacing divots, collecting litter.  Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that the groundsman could also be asked to make decisions on pitch playability, should it, therefore, be contracted out?  The Chairman noted the need to invest in the field to keep it in good order, and suggested that a sample Job Description be obtained.  The Clerk will contact Sandy Acres for help.
183/18  Shelving in the sports pavilion
A quote from the Halden Hornets of £485 for replacement shelving in the pavilion was tabled.  Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that the existing metal shelving had been donated, but problems have been reported re snagging and resulting damage to players’ kitbags.  It was proposed that the quote be accepted, to mitigate the risk of further damage and possible liability accruing to the Parish Council.  [Post-meeting note:  The Parish Council’s Financial Regulations authorise expenditure of up to £500 by the Clerk as RFO in conjunction with the Chairman.]
Resolved:

That the quote of £485 for replacement shelving in the sports pavilion be accepted.
184/18  Guidelines for the Parish Council’s response to charities’ requests for donations
The Chairman advised that other PCs had been asked for their policy re requests for charitable donations, via the KALC Ashford Area Committee.  Of those who responded the majority had indicated that they would give if of direct benefit to local residents.  Cllr Mrs Baldock countered that it is unknown which would be helping local residents, noting it had been proposed that consideration be given to nominating 1 or 2 charities.  The Vice-chairman stated that any donation would be from public money.  Cllr Dr Taylor cited a recent incident in which the Air Ambulance was called to an incident in the village, and a life saved.   The Vice-chairman and Cllr Dr Taylor did not agree with Cllr Mrs Baldock’s proposal that a limit be set in the budget for donations.  It was agreed that in principle the PC donates to charities benefiting the village, but this be reviewed on a case-by-case basis.  It was proposed that the PC donates only to charities that provide support to the residents of the village.  This will be further discussed at the next PC meeting.
185/18  Repairs to the children’s play area
In hand with the Vice-chairman.
186/18  Alternative surfaces for the pavilion car park

Incidents of stone-throwing in the car park were reported; alternative surfacing was discussed.   The Clerk advised that non-porous surfaces would need planning permission, but alternatives such as porous tarmac would not.  The Clerk was asked to bring quotes for porous tarmac to the next meeting.
187/18  Grounds maintenance specification for 2019-2020

The Vice-chairman advised that the specification would relate to the S106 works, but a higher specification is needed which should include frequency of cuts, collection of risings, and relating to works to the sports fields, hedges, greens and verges.  Cllr Mrs Baldock suggested that the specification be based on the previous quote from Countrywide Grounds Maintenance (CGM), but expanded to include the greens and verges.  Cllr Mrs Baldock proposed that quotes against the revised specification be sought from CGM, Aspire and 1 other company (as per Standing Orders).
188/18  Problems arising from the use of drones

The Vice-chairman advised that the Kent Association of Local Councils (KALC) is consulting on problems arising from the use of drones.  Anecdotal evidence was given of some use.
189/18  Raising awareness of the Parish Council vacancy
The Chairman raised concerns that the majority of sitting parish councillors will not be standing for re-election in May 2019, raising the possibility that there will not be a PC.  Cllr Dr Taylor advised that in this event the Monitoring Officer will appoint people to run the PC’s affairs, but they would be paid and the parish billed.  The Chairman asked how awareness of the PC vacancy and May elections could be raised.  The Head Teacher at the Primary School has offered to display a poster; Cllr Mrs Baldock replied that a flyer in school book-bags may be more effective.  This was agreed, Cllr Mrs Baldock to draft.
190/18  Any other Business
190/18-1  Health and Safety for hall users:  Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that hall users should be aware of the location of the First Aid box, fire exits, fire assembly point, hall safety policies and policies with respect to manual handling.
190/18-2  Textile recycling:  A request to site a textile recycling bank has been received.  To be discussed at the next meeting.
190/18-3  Meeting with the Football Foundation:  This will be on September 19th to be attended by the Clerk and club representatives.  There are indications that the latter may not be able to attend due to work commitments; the required information is being sought by the Clerk from the clubs.  If this is not forthcoming the PC may be asked to repay the grant wholely or in part, in which case restitution would be sought from the clubs.  The Clerk to advise the clubs to this effect.
191/18  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
191/18-1 Naming of the park
191/18-2 Solar lighting of the bus shelters
191/18-3 Job description for groundsman/park-keeper
191/18-4 Guidelines for the Parish Council’s response to charities’ requests for donations
191/18-5 Repairs to the children’s play area
191/18-6 Quotes for porous surfacing in the sports pavilion car park
191/18-7 Grounds maintenance specification for 2019-20
191/18-8 Request to site a textile recycling bank
192/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 8th October at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 9.05pm.


Agenda item 178/18-2   PCSO report
Please accept the apologies of PCSO Richards and PCSO Jones as we are unable to attend this evening due to other commitments. 
Crime has continued to remain low in High Halden and surrounding areas with few incidents being reported.  We would like to remind all residents to stay vigilant and report anything suspicious via the Kent Police non-emergency number 101 or if you do witness a crime in progress then please do call 999. 
 I would also like to draw your attention to the online crime reporting system on the Kent Police website. This gives members of the public the ability to report crime online rather than by phone which some may find easier, faster and more convenient.

· Go to www.kent.police.uk/report
· You can report a crime, incident or non-injury collision in minutes.

· Receive your confirmation email and reference number immediately.

Full in depth crime statistics are freely available by visiting www.police.uk.

We have been paying attention to the park area / Football pitch, and engaging with the youngsters down there at the weekends when we see them. We have had reports of the Nitrous Oxide capsules.
Unfortunately the Nitrous Oxide capsules are not illegal and are easy to get hold of from supermarkets etc... We are finding lots of them, it's just making sure that the youngsters know the danger of these capsules.

We try and get out and do speed checks when we can, in all the areas, and  we have been getting enquires about Community Speed Watch from your local community, so we enclose details on how to set up your own Speed Watch.



Agenda item 180/18   Update on the village confines exercise

The confines line has been amended as a result of the comments received from the consultation and those residents who submitted comments will receive a reply this week. 

The report is being finalised and  map showing the village confines will be available to view on Saturday 29th September in the Memorial  Hall  10.00am-2.00pm. It will also be available in the village noticeboards and on the village website.

The final report and confines map will be considered for endorsement at the October Parish Council Meeting. If it is endorsed it will go to cabinet at ABC for endorsement in November.

